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CHAIRMAN’S REVIEW OF THE YEAR 
 
 
 

 
Eamon Keating National Chairman 

 
 
 
I believe that it is quite right that I begin this year’s review with a “Huge Thank you” 
to those of you that have assisted our members and the Federation since 
conference in June 2011.  Specifically those of you on the many differing 
committees and those full time officials in the Areas for your enduring support to 
our membership.  In particular I would like to highlight the work carried out by the 
following officials, Mr P Clout, Mr T Tuplin, Mrs K McKeown and Mr J Regan, 
without whose support neither the Federation nor I myself could have met the 
challenges set this year. 
 
I must also take this opportunity to welcome Mr J Regan as our new General 
Secretary.  John and several others applied for the post, and I am grateful to all 
those who put themselves forward, as this means that we can now move forward 
positively into the next few years and ensure that our members are represented 
fully.  The job ahead is not an easy one and I am grateful to John for taking this 
challenge on at such a difficult time. 
 
I must also thank Mrs K McKeown for her efforts and commitment in taking up the 
temporary position in our Northern Area, which has allowed us to continue to meet 
the needs of our members in that area.  Again Karen’s commitment is to be 
championed and I am most grateful for her assistance and the fresh approach that 
she has brought to the full time side of the DPF. 
 
I have stated in the past that this period is the most challenging us as a Federation 
have faced and that situation has not resolved itself.  Without the efforts of all of 
the members and representatives that we have, we would find ourselves in a 
much more precarious position than we do.  But enough around that, what has 
actually been happening in the time since our last report? 
 



The planning rounds and savings from the Department over the PR11 and PR12 
period have been finalised and in the early part of this year Ministers announced 
the impact of the alteration to the policies affecting the security of the Defence 
Estate and its assets.  In real terms this means a reduction in the numbers of sites 
which we currently protect and police, and a reduction to the numbers required to 
protect and police those establishments that we continue to cover.  It also means a 
potential reduction to our additional services such as Operational Support and 
Criminal Investigation capability. 
 
Throughout our engagement programme, we have been keen to ensure 
consideration of the paper produced demonstrating the value for money of using 
the MDP as a more flexible security provider, with Portsmouth used as a case 
study, as this is a way in which more MDP jobs could be saved while still making 
overall savings to the security budget. Throughout our campaign, our messaging 
has incorporated this aspect, demonstrating that there are alternatives to simply 
cutting the number of the MDP officers.  This has included references to this 
argument in letters, which we have asked MPs to send to the Minister and 
Parliamentary Questions looking at this particular aspect, as well as an Early Day 
Motion specifically highlighting the value for money provided by the MDP. 
 
As part of this activity, I was able to brief the BBC, The Times, Evening Standard, 
Daily Telegraph and The Guardian extensively on these arguments, which have 
come more and more to the fore in press coverage over the past year. This 
approach has borne fruit, with Ministers ordering the paper to be properly 
assessed by MOD civil servants.  
 
When the site-by-site consultation process is carried out to determine future 
security requirements at specific sites, assessors will have to come up with figures 
using the DPF’s model as well as the MOD’s model. Without the pressure placed 
on Ministers through our campaign of Parliamentary activity, it is likely that this 
paper would have been quietly ignored, and the fact that it has reached such an 
advanced stage of consideration is testament to the amount of pressure placed 
through the use of Parliamentary and media levers. 
 
The “Flexible Tasking Option” is a positive step, but will only reduce the number of 
officers lost and will not increase our complement.  We need to be clear at this 
time that the current position is a significantly reduced Ministry of Defence Police 
at a significantly reduced number of locations. 
 
It is our position that this is short sighted of the Department and wider Government 
and will in the long term cost much more than it saves.  We will continue to make 
our position clear to Government through all of the mediums we have at our 
disposal and will not take this positive move as a “win” but more as a small step in 
the right direction by the Department. 
 
Commencing shortly will be the Station Reviews, which will be carried out by the 
Agency Consultancy Team from Wethersfield, and during this phase we will 
continue to assist local branches and make representations to both the service 
and the customers as to what complements we believe are in their best interests.  
A team of DPF officials will be pulled together to assist branches with their 



presentations to the team.  We have never opposed the saving of finances, in fact 
the contrary, we have shown the Department that it can make the savings it needs 
and still retain the High End Policing skills it has, leading to a more flexible and 
deployable resource at a lower cost.  This is an area we will continue to push but 
as stated earlier may not lead to higher numbers. 
 
We are still deeply concerned at the number of officers leaving through VERS and 
will continue to press our point that these officers are making life changing 
decisions against a backdrop of little or no information or on the basis of rumour.  
This is a deeply unsettling time and we as your Federation understand that, but 
the official side is moving in a reverse way, starting by asking people to leave 
before it knows what it wants done.  This means that we will end up providing 
security based on what we can achieve after everyone has left, rather than 
working out what the Department wants to achieve and then allowing those who 
wish to leave. 
 
What will happen if it is decided that the role of the MDP is to change and we 
cannot meet the new role as we don't have the necessary staff with the necessary 
qualifications?  More expense and this is one of our main points of contention.  
There may be no savings as the build up costs will outweigh the savings made. 
 
Last year I said “The Ministry of Defence Police is a world leader in counter 
terrorism policing and in the security of Defence assets and this should be 
championed, not forgotten.  Over the last 40 years, we have evolved into a world 
class police service, leading the way in many of the specialist areas that are 
unique to our type of policing role and we will endeavour to keep highlighting this 
to Government and others, as long as it appears to be going unnoticed.”  This we 
have done and over the past 12 months we have raised the profile of the MDP in 
Parliament, the media and in the Department.  We commissioned a short film, 
which highlights the role of the MDP, and this has been helpful in explaining to 
individuals and organisations outside and inside of the Department exactly what it 
is we do.  As you will all no doubt have experienced yourselves, it is sometimes 
difficult to articulate our role and this film has helped educate those who have 
influence of our part in the National Security Model. 
 
We have continued to lobby on behalf of our members and will ensure that any 
decisions made that affect our membership and the security of the MoD will be 
made with full and proper accountability. 
 
One of our key goals for 2012 was to ensure that they were able to form 
relationships with the right MPs and Peers and to encourage these 
Parliamentarians to take action to increase the profile of the MDP within 
Parliament. This profile raising was essential to ensure that making cuts to the 
MDP would become a problem for the MOD and that they would therefore be more 
receptive to our arguments.  
 
We started by drafting a stakeholder list, with our advisors, and identifying key 
targets who we needed to speak to. Meetings were arranged with a number of key 
MPs and Peers, including Shadow Defence Ministers Jim Murphy MP, Gemma 
Doyle MP and Alison Seabeck MP; the Shadow Policing Minister, Vernon Coaker 



MP; the leader of the SNP in Westminster, Angus Robertson MP; a number of 
officers of the All Party Armed Forces Group, including James Gray MP, Caroline 
Dinenage MP and Jonathan Reynolds MP, a number of Scottish MPs who would 
see an impact in their constituency, including Alan Reid MP, Eilidh Whiteford MP, 
Katy Clark MP and Thomas Docherty MP, and other MPs with an interest in this 
area. A Parliamentary Reception in July also saw around 30 Parliamentarians turn 
up to hear directly from the Minister, Andrew Robathan MP. 
 
We were also able to secure coverage in the Daily Telegraph early last year and 
this was followed up with a one-to-one briefing with a journalist from the Press 
Association on the role of MDP officers overseas which generated significant 
coverage across the national press, including on Sky News. 
 
Once meetings had been taken forward, we were then able to use this to secure a 
huge amount of Parliamentary activity which allowed us to really raise the profile of 
both the DPF and the MDP in Parliament, bringing this issue to the attention of 
Ministers. This included a large number of written questions, several mentions at 
oral Defence Questions, mentions in various debates and as part of the Armed 
Forces Bill and an Early Day Motion tabled by Bob Russell MP which specifically 
highlighted the value for money provided by the MDP. This was accompanied by 
press coverage across all the major newspapers, through both proactively 
generated stories and responses to ongoing developments, such as coverage in 
the Daily Mail based on an open letter drafted and issued on behalf of the Retired 
Officers Association.  We are eternally grateful for this support. 
 
This led to the DPF being taken more seriously as a stakeholder, with MOD 
Ministers and officials keen to show that they were consulting with us and 
engaging in the process.  
 
The Defence Police Federation will continue to represent its members in the 
strongest terms and with your help will continue to have a voice in the areas that 
are important to our membership. 
 
Not surprisingly, the decisions being made about the future of the MDP have 
tended to be made in private, out of the public view. One of the key things which 
we have achieved is ensuring that the decisions made were open to public 
scrutiny. 
 
In pervious years I have listed the many reviews that we are being scrutinised 
through, but this year I have chosen not to.  This is simply because of the volume, 
however I will discuss in brief the ones that have the most impact and are of most 
interest to you our membership: 
 

1. Pensions – Currently Mr J Regan (General Secretary DPF) is leading in this 
area and will update you in his area of the Annual Report, but I can say 
that we are engaged at both Departmental and Cabinet Office level and 
are in discussions over pensions and pension contributions.  This covers 
the issue of the Net Pay Deduction and we are insistent that this be 
addressed as quickly as possible. 
 



2. Terms & Conditions of Service – This review is about to restart and we are 
due to attend a meeting shortly to discuss this and also the Winsor 
outcomes from the Home Office.  It is important to state at this point 
that, with the agreement of the CCMDP, nothing from Winsor will affect 
the MDP until it has been fully negotiated.  As such our previous 
conditions apply until this review is complete. 

 
3. Station Reviews – As stated earlier, these are due to commence and we 

will be fully engaged in these along side our local Branch Reps. 
 

4. Review of Post Mapping and Surplus Staff – This is an area we are 
currently in consultation on and will report back through our circulars or 
newsletters as soon as it is complete. 

 
There are many other reviews, including CID, CND/MDP Interoperability –Merger 
etc. These will be updated at Conference. 
 
In closing may I say that this has been one of the most difficult years I have faced, 
both as a police officer and as Chairman of the Defence Police Federation and I 
understand how difficult it is for all of our members out at station level.  We will 
continue to champion the work we do, we will continue to highlight the exceptional 
people and the exceptional work we all carry out and with your help, united 
together, we will continue to make the work carried out by the Ministry of Defence 
Police be recognised as being delivered by World Leaders in Counter Terrorism 
Policing. 
 
Thank you all for your continued support and please keep up the good work. 
 
 
Eamon Keating 
National Chairman 
 



 
Reviews 
 
As with last year, due to the number of reviews currently being undertaken I have 
chosen not to list them all here. 
 
We will continue to keep engaging with the official side and involving as many 
members / reps as possible in the negotiation of our members position. 
 
 
 



 
Legal & Misconduct 
 
Within this area we have, thus far, from June 2011 to the time of going to print, 
opened 21 Legal cases and 38 Misconduct cases. 
 
The totals for previous years were: 

2011 – 29 Legal and 46 Misconduct cases; 
 
2010 – 32 Legal and 26 Misconduct cases; 
 
2009 – 30 Legal and 28 Misconduct cases; 
 
2008 - 38 Legal and 41 Misconduct cases; 
 
2007 - 37 Legal and 35 Misconduct cases; 

 
The total amount recovered for members thus far this year is: 

 June 11 – June 12   £378,222.01 
 
The totals for previous years were: 

 2010 – 2011    £97,874.65 
 

2009 – 2010    £954,890.30 
 

 2008 – 2009    £139,380.65 
 

2007 – 2008    £147,800.00 
 
2006 – 2007    £133,459.34 
 
2005 – 2006    £137,441.29 

 
The total amount spent on legal this year is: 

June 11 – June 12 £256,517.00  (as paid) Costs for April 
2011– December 2011 are £129,392 
(additional costs for LIM are not 
included)1 

 
2010 – 2011 £148,876.00 (as paid) 
 
2009 - 2010 £108,879.39 (as paid) 
 
2008 - 2009 £174,949.39 (as paid) 
 
2007 - 2008 £150,736.80 (as paid) 

                                            
1
 Costs for 2011 – 12 include the closure of historic cases in order to transition to new insurance 



 
Conduct & Performance 
 
During the period since my last report the Armed Forces Bill was enacted and as a 
result the new MoD Police (Performance) Regulations 2012 came into being. 
 
The DPF carried out extensive negotiation around these and they now replace the 
MoD Policy on Restoring Efficiency.  These now bring us into line with our 
colleagues in the Home Department Forces and will run in parallel with the 
Conduct Regulations. 
 
Since the inception of the Conduct Regulations in 2009 we have been monitoring 
the scene and have a few areas which we are raising with the Chief Constable, but 
in general welcome the new ideals behind these regulations, those being of 
Learning rather than Punishment. 
 
As part of the Negotiation on the new Performance Regulations we required a 
basic role profile to be generated.  This was negotiated between the Chief 
Constable and our General Secretary and we are now satisfied that we have a 
document and measure which is acceptable.  This has also allowed us to close 
down the long standing Formal disagreement which we had with the Ministry over 
the Restoring Efficiency (Capability) PRG. 
 
In January 2012 we commenced a legal insurance cover for DPF members which 
in effect indemnifies DPF members for cover which is far more extensive than 
previously available and now covers members both on and off duty and for 
criminal representation.  The full details of this can be found in our newsletter of 
March 2012 or from DPF HQ. 
 
This cover extends the benefits we can afford our members, covers them both 
through criminal and conduct proceedings and means that the DPF can now 
establish, in advance, what our legal expenditure will be projecting forwards.



 
Items for Ratification at Annual Conference 2012 
 
 

1. UPP Regulations on Performance 
Proposed- M. Ruck 
Seconded- G. McDonald 
Carried 
 

2. DPF Video – “If we don't do it who will” 
Conference supported the position of the National Officers 

 
3. T&COS – Current Position 

Proposed- M. Batt 
Seconded- D. Lakeland 
Carried 

 
4. Legal Insurance Cover 

Proposed- C. Goddard 
Seconded- D. McLeish 
Carried 
 

5. Flexible Tasking Model 
Proposed- K. Archer 
Seconded- G. Hibbert 
Carried 

 
6. Post Mapping – Surplus Staff Management 

Proposed- M. Kemp 
Seconded- L. Whichello 
Carried 

 
7. Pensions – NPD 

Conference supported the position of the National Officers 
 

8. Future Direction Strategy of DPF 
Conference supported the position of the National Officers 

 
9. Restructuring of DPF – (covered under separate agenda item) 

Conference supported the position of the National Officers 
 

10. Continuation of instruction of Whitehouse 
Proposed- D. McLeish 
Seconded- M. Ruck 
Carried 



GENERAL SECRETARY REVIEW OF THE YEAR 
 
 
 

 
John Regan General Secretary 

 
 
 
Consultation - General 
 
As the General Secretary was only appointed in February 2012, this report 
extends beyond the cut-off date of 31 March in an effort to appraise members of 
the current position and the extent of negotiations thus far. 
 
Although there has been some improvement with regard to pan-government 
consultation we nevertheless still have to continually reinforce that the MDP – as 
Police Officers - cannot be members of a Trades Union and that we (DPF) must 
be consulted separately and independently. This has been especially so with our 
negotiations on the pensions reform with the Cabinet Office - where stage one of 
the reforms were concerned - and they have been implemented (from 1 April) 
without consideration to the effects on MDP and the Net Pay Deduction in 
particular. 
 
Voluntary Early Release Scheme (VERS) 
 
The Department re-opened the Voluntary Early Release Scheme which essentially 
allows staff to exit the Department up until 2014. The package, as previously, is 
based on the amended civil service compensation scheme but as it is a voluntary 
exit (as opposed to a redundancy scheme) it does not include transferred service 
or protected rights. 
 
As stated previously, DPF are not indemnified to advise on such matters and thus 
anyone expressing an interest is advised to seek the assistance of DBS (formerly 
PPPA) directly. 
 



Conditions of Service 
 
TACOS 
 
We are expecting to re-engage in these discussions in the very near future and 
expect to be able to have someone again participate in the review on a full time 
basis. However, we have yet to sit with the department and determine the way 
forward so fully expect these proceedings to be rather protracted. As the quantum 
is set, it is unlikely that we will be able to negotiate 100% parity as this would more 
than likely result in job losses but we will nevertheless strive to secure terms and 
conditions suitable for a 21st Century MDP. 
 
Although the Winsor recommendations are not directly applicable to MDP (they 
can only be implemented after negotiation and reaching agreement) the 
Department has indicated that they desire to discuss holistically with regards to the 
TACOS review and pensions reforms. Negotiations are at an early stage and 
members will be updated through Circulars and Newsletters. 
 
2nd PUS has moved on and thus we have received a response from Kathy Barnes 
requesting to engage in talks. This is inclusive of TACOS and the Winsor Review 
but it has been made clear that negotiations on NPD are not dependent upon 
reaching agreement on Winsor as a precedent has been set, in as much, that pay 
parity can be maintained (Scottish Police Forces have maintained pay parity) 
without adopting the Winsor recommendations but that we will nevertheless 
consider all relevant documentation when negotiating the most appropriate 
Conditions of Service for the Ministry of Defence Police. 
 
Pensions 
 
The National Officers engaged with the Cabinet Office on negotiating the pension 
reform to the Principle Civil Service Pension Scheme. Rather disappointingly, the 
Cabinet Office asserted that negotiations had concluded on phase one of the 
reforms and an increase in pension contributions was implemented on 1 April 
2012 for all civil servants including officers of the Ministry of Defence Police 
irrespective of Pension Scheme and level of contributions. 
 
The Government's final offer on the proposals was issued on 15 March but DPF 
asked for - and are still awaiting - a form of words from the CO and the 
Department seeking assurances that both the Retirement Age and the Net Pay 
Deduction would be negotiated irrespective of whether or not the TUs accepted 
the proposals. Sadly, these assurances have not been forthcoming and thus there 
has been a delay in balloting the membership on acceptance of the proposals 
whilst legal opinion is being sought. 
 
DPF has attempted to engage in talks regarding a bespoke retirement age for 
MDP as opposed to conforming to the State Pension Age proposal for the 
Principal Civil Service Pension Scheme. However, it must be noted that 
Conference (in 2009) mandated the NEC to seek a mandatory retirement age of 
65 and thus any move to secure a retirement\pension age of 60 requires a new 
mandate from conference otherwise the SPA  will be retained. This can be 



facilitated through a conference Motion but a ballot of the Membership may be 
considered more appropriate. Either way, negotiations cannot proceed further until 
this matter is resolved. 
 
Net Pay Deduction 
 
The General Secretary wrote to the 2nd PUS on several occasions seeking to 
engage in negotiations on the NPD as the increase in pension contributions would 
have a significant impact on the take home pay of the membership. Although the 
Department are willing to engage they have indicated that negotiations must 
holistically include a review on MDP's Terms and Conditions of Service and certain 
aspects of the Winsor recommendations. DPF have confirmed that we desire to 
engage in talks at the earliest opportunity even though we desire the NPD to be 
discussed as a matter of urgency. 
 
DPF has also written to PUS (Ursula Brennan) asking several pertinent questions 
about the NPD and seeking clarity on how it has been implemented over the 
years. This will allow us to build a clearer picture of the administration of NPD and 
support our contention that it has not been implemented in a fair and just manner 
(especially since the introduction of schemes other than Classic) and should 
hopefully go some way to help eradicating it. 
 
Normal Operational Duties 
 
Agreement has been reached with CCMDP on the normal operational duties of 
MDP. This is the minimum standards required to carry out duties as an MDP 
police officer and should go some way to clarifying issues regarding the 
capabilities of MDP officers. 
 
Questions have arisen over whether or not this adequately covers members being 
referred for ill-health retirement but it should be remembered that, under such 
circumstances, members would be referred with the individual job profile required 
for their particular task. 
 
 
DPF Head Office 
 
There have been significant changes to Head Office staff with both Vanessa and 
Melissa deciding to broaden their horizons. Natalie has recently had a change of 
job title (Business Support Manager) with new and added responsibilities.  
 
It was decided to reduce the office staff to two with the vacant position attracting 
over 400 applications. After conducting interviews of some suitable candidates 
Laura Baker was the successful applicant. Laura will be commencing work on 2nd 
July and thus there will be a temporary admin assistant until Laura is free to join 
us. 
 
Head office continues to be sited in MoD Main Building but it is arguable whether 
or not this suffices for DPF needs. Conference 2011 mandated that the NEC (in 
conjunction with the Trustees) should pursue purchasing a property as its 



preferred option. However, it was considered appropriate (due to the current fiscal 
climate) to delay any decision until the MDP footprint was clearly articulated and 
membership numbers adjusted accordingly. That said, it is becoming ever 
increasingly difficult to satisfactorily conduct DPF business in the current premises 
and consideration may be given to leasing as an interim arrangement. 
 
 
Communication 
 
Website 
 
This remains the preferred option to disseminate information to members 
throughout the organisation. It is a medium that we can utilise on a 24/7 basis and 
remains the most beneficial method to get information published quickly. The 
current contract is due for renewal and the General Secretary is looking beyond 
the current providers in an effort to obtain the best deal for the membership as the 
site requires complete revamping and updating. 
 
Circulars 
 
There have been 84 Circulars published this reporting year and updating on a 
number of current concerns especially with regard to lobbying and consultation. 
 
Membership Services 
 
These continue to be expanded and now include treatment centres, car insurance, 
car purchase, a shopping discount card (for use both online and on the High 
Street), airport parking and holiday travel extras (airport hotels, business lounges 
and foreign currency).  
There have been many adjustments made to the policies offered by our insurers 
Philip Williams with further beneficial changes to be discussed at Annual 
Conference.  
 
 
Pay 
 
The 2010 pay award is again shown as it is still extant. Unfortunately, and in line 
with the majority of the public sector, the two year pay freeze is still in force and 
any future award is dependent upon negotiations with the PNB. That said, there is 
no clear indication of what will happen with Police pay until the government 
determine whether or not to continue with this negotiating mechanism. 

 



PAY SCALES 
 

CONSTABLES' PAY FOLLOWING 1 SEPTEMBER 2010 PAY AWARD 
 

  A B C D 

PAY POINT 
HOME 
OFFICE  MOD RATE FOR 

ACTUAL 
RATE NET PAY  

  RATE 
OVERTIME & 
PENSION OF PAY 

DEDUCTI
ON 

    PURPOSES     

    (95% OF A) 
(91.5% OF 
A) (B-C) 

  £ £ £ £ 

On Commencing 
Service 23,259 22,096 21,282 814 

On Completion of Initial 
Training (33 weeks) 25,962 24,664 23,755 909 

2 (a) 27,471 26,097 25,136 961 

3 29,148 27,691 26,670 1,021 

4 30,066 28,563 27,510 1,053 

5 31,032 29,480 28,394 1,086 

6 31,917 30,321 29,204 1,117 

7 32,703 31,068 29,923 1,145 

8 33,753 32,065 30,884 1,181 

9 35,796 34,006 32,753 1,253 

10 (b) 36,519 34,693 33,415 1,278 

 
(a)  All officers move to this salary point on completion of two years' service as a constable. 
(b) Officers who have been on this point for a year will have access to the Competence 
Related Threshold Payment of £1152 a year (this is 95% of HDPF payment of £1212) 
 
The payment is also subject to the MDP NPD 



SERGEANTS' PAY FOLLOWING 1 SEPTEMBER 2010 PAY AWARD 
 

PAY POINT A B C D 

  HOME OFFICE  MOD RATE FOR 
ACTUAL 
RATE NET PAY  

  RATE OVERTIME & PENSION OF PAY 
DEDUCTI
ON 

    PURPOSES     

    (95% OF A) 
(91.5% OF 
A) (B-C) 

  £ £ £ £ 

0 (a) 36,519 34,693 33,415 1,278 

1(b) 37,767 35,879 34,557 1,322 

2 39,036 37,084 35,718 1,366 

3 39,867 37,874 36,478 1,396 

4 (c) 41,040 38,988 37,552 1,436 

 
(a)  Entry point for officers promoted from constables' pay point 9 or less 
(b)  Entry point for officers promoted from constables' pay point 10  
(c) Officers who have been on this point for a year will have access to the Competence 
Related Threshold Payment of £1152 a year (this is 95% of the HDPF payment of £1212).  
The payment is also subject to the MDP NPD 

 
 
INSPECTORS' PAY FOLLOWING THE 1 SEPTEMBER 2010 PAY AWARD 
 

 A B C D 

PAY POINT  HOME OFFICE  
MOD RATE 
FOR ACTUAL RATE NET PAY  

  RATE 
PENSION 
PURPOSES OF PAY 

DEDUCTI
ON 

    (95% OF A) (92.1% OF A) (B-C) 

  £ £ £ £ 

0 46,788 44,449 43,092 1,357 

1 48,108 45,703 44,307 1,396 

2 49,428 46,957 45,523 1,434 

3 (a) 50,751 48,213 46,742 1,471 

 
(a) Officers who have been on this point for a year will have access to the Competence 
Related Threshold Payment of £1152 a year (this is 95% of the HDPF payment of £1212). 
The payment is also subject to the MDP NPD 



CHIEF INSPECTORS' PAY FOLLOWING THE 1 SEPTEMBER 2010 PAY 
AWARD 
 

  A B C D 

PAY POINT  
HOME 
OFFICE  

MOD RATE 
FOR 

ACTUA
L 
RATE NET PAY  

  RATE 

PENSION 
PURPOSE
S 

OF 
PAY DEDUCTION 

        

    (95% OF A) 
(92.1% 
OF A) (B-C) 

  £ £ £ £ 

1 51,789 49,200 47,698 1,502 

2 52,830 50,189 48,656 1,533 

3 (a) 53,919 51,223 49,659 1,564 

 
 
CHIEF INSPECTORS' IN POST AT 31 AUGUST  1994* 
 

  A B C D 

  

HOME 
OFFIC
E  

MOD 
RATE 
FOR 

ACTUAL 
RATE NET PAY  

  RATE 

PENSION 
PURPOSE
S OF PAY DEDUCTION 

          

    
(95% OF 
A) 

(92.1% 
OF A) (B-C) 

  £ £ £ £ 

(a) 54,801 52,061 50,472 1,589 

 
(a) Officers who have been on this point for a year will have access to the Competence 
Related Threshold Payment of £1152 a year (this is 95% of the HDPF payment of £1212).  
The payment is also subject to the MDP NPD 
*  To be eligible for this pay scale, Chief Inspectors must meet the criteria as specified in the 1994 Pay Award 
in that "an officer should have held the rank of Chief Inspector on 31st August 1994 and completed four or 

more years, or completed three, but not four years of service in that rank". 



SUPERINTENDING RANKS PAY FOLLOWING 1 SEPTEMBER 2010 PAY 
AWARD 
 
SUPERINTENDENT 
 

  A B C D  

  
HOME 
OFFICE  MOD RATE FOR 

ACTUAL 
RATE NET PAY   

  RATE 
PENSION 
PURPOSES OF PAY 

DEDUCTI
ON  

    (95% OF A) (92.1% OF A) (B-C)  

Pay Point £ £ £ £  

Range 1          

1 62,298 59,183 57,376 1,807  

2 64,869 61,626 59,744 1,882  

3 67,437 64,065 62,109 1,956  

4 70,014 66,513 64,483 2,030  

5 72,585 68,956 66,851 2,105  

 
CHIEF SUPERINTENDENT 
 

  A B C D   

  
HOME 
OFFICE  MOD RATE FOR 

ACTUAL 
RATE NET PAY   

  RATE 
PENSION 
PURPOSES OF PAY 

DEDUCTI
ON  

    (95% OF A) (92.1% OF A) (B-C)  

Pay Point £ £ £ £   

Chief 
Superintendent          

1 74,394 70,674 68,517 2,157  

2 76,509 72,684 70,465 2,219  

3 78,636 74,704 72,424 2,280  

 



 

NORTHERN JOINT BRANCH BOARD ANNUAL REPORT 
 

 

 

 
Karen McKeown, Temporary Northern Area JBB Secretary 

 

 

 

This is the Northern JBB’s Annual Report submission covering the period until 31 
March 2012. The T/Area Secretary has been in post for 2 months. 
 
 
JBB and Membership Concerns 

Northern JBB continues to be concerned with the government’s seeming disregard 
to the negotiation process and the opinion of the members of this Federation.  

The Voluntary Early Release Scheme (VERS) is having a huge impact on all 
stations within the MDP but especially the smaller stations. Policy has been put in 
place but as of yet has not been implemented. This JBB considers the lack of 
information for MDP as disrespectful to our members and the JBB are resentful of 
the fact that the membership are expected to make life changing decisions with 
minimal information and without clarity of options. 

Members continually seek advice with regard to the VERS but DPF is not in a 
position to proffer such advice as we are not indemnified to do so. The JBB 
appreciate the dilemma facing our members but can only reiterate that they 
contact PPPA for the appropriate information and advice. 

The impact for members now that we are in sight of contributing toward our 
pension remains to be seen, this JBB will monitor the situation. 



Other major membership concerns regarding Clawback, Pensions, and ‘Z’ Days 
continue to be addressed by the National Executive Committee and via the 
TACOS Review. 

Misconduct 
 

Unfortunately, there has been an increase in misconduct proceedings against 
Northern Area members. Accredited Friends have continued to support the 
members in their time of need. The JBB is distinctly aware of the commitment 
shown by these individuals and it is to their credit that they continue to express an 
interest in assisting their colleagues. With this in mind the JBB would like to extend 
a thank you to all the Accredited Friends for the sterling service they continue to 
provide as, without them, the Federation would not be in a position to provide the 
best service to its members.  
 
It should be noted that any member seeking the services of an Accredited Friend 
must contact the JBB Secretary in the first instance and complete the necessary 
documentation prior to an Accredited Friend being assigned. 
 
 
JBB Committee Changes 
 
The Northern Area Annual Meeting of Branch Representatives (February 2012) 
resulted in changes to the Joint Branch Board. The Committee is at present 
gapping 2 posts and comprises the following members with their respective 
portfolios: 

Debbie Lakeland-Newman (Clyde) Chairman – Marine Policing Portfolio 

Ellaine Murphy (CID Rosyth) Vice-Chair – CID Portfolio 

Karen McKeown T/ Secretary – Area Affairs & Equal Opportunities  

Michael Scott (Coulport) Area Support Officer – Welfare and Assistance 

Nicholas McKeown (Crombie) Area Support Officer – Welfare and Assistance 

Billy McBrearty (Coulport) – Firearms and Disciplines Portfolio’s 

John Howell (Longtown) – Dogs and H & S Portfolio’s 

Evelyn Hardy (Caledonia) – Clothing Portfolio 

Alun Ferguson (Crombie) – NEC Independent 

Enquiries should be made (in the first instance) to the respective portfolio holder. 

 

 



Communication with Members 

 

Fewer complaints are received with regard to a lack of communication as National 

Circulars and JBB Memos are regularly issued and published on the DPF Website 

on the World Wide Web. Nevertheless, DPF (and the JBB in particular) are aware 

of the communication issues and several projects are currently in hand to 

modernise DPF in an effort to address the main issues. 

 

Any member desiring to raise an issue should contact their Branch Representative 

in the first instance if practicably possible but alternatively may liaise with the JBB 

Secretary directly. 

 

 

Station Reviews 

 

CCMDP has stated that he wants all recommendations for stations in place within 

an 18 month window. How this can be achieved using the current format of Station 

Reviews is a mystery to this JBB and will be closely monitored as the new footprint 

of the Force takes shape. 

   

DSDA Longtown 

 

A full review of this station was conducted nearly 3 years ago however the current 

recommendations are 1 x PS & 12 x PC. Until such times as DPF have been 

informed of implementation of these figures this station is running with its present 

numbers. 

 

DSDA Beith 

 

The recommendations are also 1 x PS and 12 x PC and as above no date for 

implementation has been given therefore the station is running with its current 

numbers. 

 

Caledonia 

 

The recommendations are total withdrawal of MDP complement, however no date 

has been given for this and officers remain in situ until that decision has been 

made. 

 

DM Crombie 

 

Recommendation of 1 x PS and 12 xs PC, the remaining complement at Crombie 

is less than this at present and assistance is being given from Caledonia. 

 



CID/FIB/Fraud Squad 

 

There is ongoing consultation regarding the future of CID therefore until such 

times as DPF is informed it would be inappropriate to comment.  

 

Defence Community Police Officers 

 

The DCPO posts in Northern Ireland have been formalised and are now all in situ. 

However, there are still concerns regarding member’s safety, especially 

surrounding the issuing of PPW. 

 

The number of DCPOs within the new footprint is to drastically reduce however 

DPF are continuing to fight an overturn on this. 

 

Glen Douglas 

 

The latest release by CCMDP of the future footprint has stated that MDP will be 

replaced by MPGS, however no date or further information has been received on 

this.  

 

HMNB Clyde/Coulport 

 

The Nuclear review team are due at these stations in April; JBB will monitor for 

further information. 

 

 

Grievance/Harassment/ Bullying 

 
There have been few new cases but the JBB nevertheless continue to monitor the 
progress of those reported. Most cases continue to be dealt with in the early 
stages but where they have escalated to a higher level the JBB ensure that any 
recommendations are implemented and adhered to.   
 
 
Northern Police Convalescent & Treatment Centres 
 
This worthwhile membership service is open to all MDP and continues to give 
excellent service to those requiring assistance with their recovery from illness or 
post operation recuperation. Any member desiring to join should contact their 
respective Area Support Officer in the first instance for the necessary application 
forms. 
 
 
 



Station Visits 
 
Having been in the post for just 2 months the JBB Secretary has managed to visit 
only 4 stations; however, dates have been agreed for other stations in May. As 
ever, the main points of contention are Clawback, ‘Z’ Days, Overtime Working and 
the TACOS review. As previously stated, these issues are currently being 
addressed by the National Officers thus there is little for the JBB to add other than 
to state that updates will be via National Circular or JBB memo.  
 
Detachments for ‘Operation Vintage’ and ‘Operation Powerful’ 
 
Our members continue to serve at the identified CNI sites and at NRTE Vulcan; 
and conduct their business in a most proficient and professional manner. Although 
there are few detachments to CNI as the complemented numbers have been 
mostly realised, members regularly make the weekly ‘trek’ to Vulcan irrespective of 
weather conditions. 
 
Concerns have again been raised that, should a firearms incident arise, members 
in Scotland would be denied the services of a solicitor capable of dealing with such 
an event but this is not so. The Northern JBB would again take this opportunity to 
reassure our members that assistance will be provided at the earliest opportunity 
in the unfortunate event of any incident occurring irrespective of distance or 
location as we now have four Accredited Friends serving in the Grampian area 
alone.  
 
There are 2 newly trained PIMS officers in the Northern Area; Coulport and 
Garlogie, however if needed we will continue to utilise the services of our 
Grampian and Northern Federation colleagues. The necessary protocols are in 
place and we extend our gratitude for their continued support.  
 
The new UPP Regs are soon to be introduced and organisation for courses for 
‘Friends’ are in the early stages.  
 
 
Welfare 
 
The welfare of the membership is paramount and Michael Scott and Nic McKeown 
(Northern Area Support Officers) continue to provide a sterling service. Members 
seeking assistance should contact their respective ASO directly or, alternatively, 
seek assistance via the JBB office. 
 
 
Karen McKeown 

Temporary Northern Area JBB Secretary 

 



SOUTHERN JOINT BRANCH BOARD ANNUAL REPORT 
 
 
 

 
Peter Clout, Southern Area JBB Secretary 

 
 
 
The Southern Area report was approved by the Branch Representatives at their 
Annual Meeting held at Aldermaston on the 7 March 11. This report constitutes 
merely a précis of the substantive report. 
 
The year was dominated by uncertainty in respect of job security and it was in this 
background that Southern Area members provided support to Home Department 
Police during this summer’s rioting, support for the Border Agency on the 30 
November 11 ‘Day of Action for Pension Justice’ and DESI. 
 
It seems incredible to our minds that Civil Service mandarins, whose own track 
records do not seem that brilliant, can cull the police force by well over a third; can 
reduce a police force status to little more than that of an armed security force, all 
without raising so much as an eye brow, and let’s be very clear here some of their 
proposals are very questionable if not unsafe.   
 
Issues of poor consultation have again raised their head; it seems very much to us 
that our inability to take industrial action is actively facilitating this situation. It is as 
a consequence of this abuse (by example when was it we were included in the 
Cabinet Office talks about the changes to our pension scheme?) that the Joint 
Branch Board questions the adequacy and robustness of the existing 
arrangements. We will for our part be calling for 1) a specific negotiating body 2) a 
specific arbitration body and 3) for improvements to employment law including a 
replacement for the Civil Service Appeals Board that meets the needs of the MoD 
Police force. It cannot be right that MoD Police officers can be dismissed on 
grounds of redundancy without protections offered to the vast majority by the 
Employment Tribunals. 
 



The JBB are concerned about the impact of these cuts on our disabled colleagues. 
Where we and our advisors believe there is discrimination we will support those 
members as we have done so in a number of instances this year. 
 
 
Misconduct  
   
The JBB assisted 20 members in misconduct matters. 
 
 
Grievance  
 
The JBB assisted 8 members with their grievances. It should be noted that this 
figure represents a considerable reduction on previous years.   
 
3 cases have however been lodged with the employment tribunals, of these 2 
have been the subject of out of tribunal settlements.  
 
In respect of the final case the member had their appeal to the IGAP upheld; it 
remains to be seen whether this now influences the tribunal proceedings. 
 
 
Bullying and Harassment 
 
Southern Area friends assisted 5 members in their bullying and harassment 
complaint. 
 
The JBB opposes the introduction of revised bullying and harassment procedures, 
on the basis that they diminish the existing rights of complainants, and remove an 
existing independent right of appeal.  
 
We understand the NEC has issued a formal disagreement in this matter. 
 
 
Restoring Efficiency 
 
Southern Area friends assisted 2 members in restoring efficiency procedures; both 
related to attendance and were resolved. 
 
 
Capability 
 
The JBB notes that the department wish to introduce capability procedures which 
in the view of the JBB would have a significant detrimental impact on MDP 
officers, more so in our view than any other group of MOD Civil Servants. As a 
consequence the JBB supports the NEC who registered with the department a 
formal failure to agree.   
 
It is the view of the DPF that if through illness or injury officers are unable to carry 
a firearm then they should be treated with dignity and retired on grounds of ill 



health not sacked; the MDP needs to get its house in-order, quite clearly in this 
respect they are not match fit. There also needs to be a significant improvement in 
occupational health provision / intervention particularly in the area of mental 
health.  
 
Quite clearly the CCMDP recent policy statements of intent, in respect of those 
officers who are unable to PST or firearms qualify, give cause for alarm.  
 
Quite clearly with the introduction of multi roles and so called “high end niche 
policing” there is more danger of falling foul of these procedures. 
 
 
VERS 
 
Two Voluntary Early Severance schemes have been launched by the department 
during the course of this year.  
 
The decisions arising from the first scheme drew a lot of censure from MDP 
officers serving at L1, repayment, CNI and Host Nation sites who were 
predominantly unsuccessful with their applications.  
 
The JBB assisted a number of officers with their appeals. Two such appeals were 
relatively easily proven successful. Despite the fervour bizarrely only one appeal 
from Southern Area members actually proceeded to formal grievance with the 
CTLB, this formal grievance was rejected by the GDO. 
 
As a consequence of representations made to them the JBB considered that 
where there were groups of stations with stations at risk located near to L1, 
repayment, CNI and Host Nation sites, officers who wanted to go could be 
swapped with officers who wished to remain (at no cost). This view was 
represented to the NEC and was included by them in their response to the 
department; we were pleased to note that the department has seemingly taken 
note of these representations.  
 
 
Redeployment / Staff Surpluses 
 
The JBB has voiced its concerns regarding the implications of the CCMDP policy 
statement of intent as detailed in the core brief of the 9 September 11. A number 
of disabled colleagues have already approached the JBB voicing their concerns as 
to it’s content , feeling that they are being pushed as a consequence of it’s 
implications to VERS. Consequently the JBB advises any colleague who believes 
they are being discriminated against on the grounds of their disability to ask the 
NEC for legal advice in respect of their own particular circumstances. 
 
 
HQ Review  
 
The DPF has in a letter dated 22 December 11, responded to the formal 
consultation paper relating to the HQ review. Members have expressed concerns 



at the number of HQ staff being moved at this present time to jobs where there 
appears to have been no advertisement. These concerns have been drawn to the 
surplus management sub-committee. Furthermore, we have asked them to detail 
the exact process that LM are following in respect of these moves. 
 
 
Complementing Review 
 
There have been reviews at Whitehall and at AWE Aldermaston and Burghfield. In 
the former instance it is bizarre that we have not been provided with the GSSR, 
bizarre given that MDP are not the only provider of security at that place and that 
we have been singled out. Effectively one hand has been tied behind our back, so 
much for open consultation? 
 
Finally the Fort Halstead review has been released with a recommendation that 
MDP be increased by 11 and that MGS be removed. The recommendation will 
explain the inordinate amount of time taken to release this report. We suspect a 
MDPGA guiding hand accounted for the delay to the frustration of our members 
but more importantly the customer. With MDP flexibility the single guarding option 
can work; it remains to see who else will muddy the waters? 
 
 
SHE 
 
The following items remain of concern to Southern Area safety representatives.  
 
Armed marine policing 
 
Policy is still awaited; the JBB remains concerned as to the prospect of shooting 
from one unstable platform at another.   
 
Impact on major emergency plans arising from PR 9/10 measures 
 
The JBB remains less than convinced that station major incident plans have been 
adjusted to take into account staff shortages arising from PR 9/10.  
 
Transport of hazardous substances 
 
Courses have been conducted and the issue has been progressed. 
 
Ballistic First Aid 
 
Whilst courses have been conducted, there remain issues regarding the provision 
of equipment. 
 
Strategic SHE committee structure 
 
The JBB has again raised concerns regarding the format of the strategic SHE 
committee structure at Force HQ level. In the view of the JBB it prohibits matters 



of concern being raised at that level; it seeks to off-load work to another level 
“working group” at which the staff associations have no representation. 
 
Carriage of Weight 
 
The issue is now being addressed at Gold level. The NEC member on the 
strategic SHE meeting recently asked for an update on the matter; it very much 
seems however that progress is poor. 
 
Radiological protection issues 
 
The NEC member on the strategic SHE meeting recently took the opportunity to 
raise a number of issues. He furthermore arranged for the Forces SME to brief the 
committee on a number of deficiencies. We are very clear that all is not as it 
should be. 
 
Consultation with Safety Representatives 
 
The JBB safety representatives have objected to the lack of consultation offered 
by our employers, in respect of their proposals under the HQ review with regards 
to SHE arrangements. 
 
2 Person QRF 
 
Southern Area safety representatives have formally raised their concerns 
regarding the concept of 2 person QRF. 
 
Shared Equipment 
 
Issues of hygiene have been raised particularly with regards to holsters and 
webbing. 
 
Knee Pads 
 
The JBB has formally raised the issue regarding the provision of knee pads on 
ranges and is currently awaiting a report drafted by Firearms policy on the matter.  
 
 
Peter Clout 
Southern Area JBB Secretary 



MID-WEST JOINT BRANCH BOARD ANNUAL REPORT 
 
 
 

 
Terry Tuplin Mid-West Area JBB Secretary 

 
 
 
This report covers the period until 31st March 2012. 
 
The Force is in a state of uncertainty at the moment due to all the reviews and cut 
backs that have to be made. It is understandable that members are wanting 
answers to questions they pose. It is not always possible to supply the information 
you require as the information is not available to the DPF. Rest assured that these 
answers are being sought all the time. Currently there is still the Voluntary Early 
Release Scheme (VERS) being offered to members. A number of members have 
already accepted the offer and left both the Force and of course the Federation. 
This has to be a personal choice and the DPF cannot and will not offer advice on 
this. You have to decide, along with your family, whether it is the right decision for 
you. The ‘footprint’ of the Force is not known at the time of this report so 
uncertainty is still around us. 
 
 
JBB Committee 
 
The JBB Committee has changed yet again. Mr Don Bennett was re-elected back 
on to the committee for a further three years. We elected three standby members 
to the committee. These members will only be utilised at Annual Conference if 
other members are unavailable. They will also attend JBB Committee meetings 
when a quorum of members is unavailable. Since the last annual report Mr Mike 
Kemp and Mr Phil Chalkley have left the Force by taking VERS. The committee 
wishes to thank these two for the sterling work they have carried out on behalf of 
the membership. Their positions are vacant at the time of this report but have been 
advertised. The Joint Branch Board is now as follows: 
 
Mr Mick Ruck  Llantrisant  JBB Chairman       CASOC 

Mr Don Bennett  Kineton  JBB Vice Chairman       Clothing 



Mr Terry Tuplin  RAF Menwith Hill JBB Secretary       JBB Affairs 

Mr Keith Harvey  RAF Fairford  Member         Equality & 
Diversity 

Mr Charlie Porter  Easington  Member         Health 
and Safety 

Mr Colin McCourt  Yeovilton  Member         Dogs & 
Marine 

Mr Graeme McDonald Hereford   Member         CID and 
DCPO 

Mrs Sam Perry  RAF Menwith Hill Member         Conf. 
Officer & I.T. 

Mr Stewart Pickering Donnington  Member         Firearms 
and PST 

Independent Member         Vacant           (Will hopefully be filled before 
Annual Conference) 

Mr Ken Stark   DSG York  Support Officer        Support 

Support Officer            Vacant           (Will hopefully be filled before 
Annual Conference) 

Mrs Laura Whichello Boscombe Down           Standby 
Member 

Miss Ria Banks  DSG Ashchurch           Standby 
Member 

Mr Martin Pascoe  Culdrose            Standby 
Member 

 
Members are reminded they should contact the appropriate member in the first 
instance in relation to issues or concerns of any of the respective portfolios. 
 
 
Misconduct 
 
This has been quite a busy period under the new regulations. It would appear, at 
this moment in time that they are working in a more orderly manner than the 
previous regulations. Some, not all, cases are being dealt with more quickly and 
efficiently. I am happy to report that we have three new accredited friends within 
the area. This I am sure will not only assist the members but also our more 
established friends. Members must be reminded that any assistance in relation to 
either Misconduct or Legal should, in the first instance, be directed to the JBB 
Secretary in order that some sort of record can be maintained. Members will be, 
wherever possible, given the assistance of the person they choose but this is not 
always possible due to current workloads. Three of the Friends will be going on a 
Post Incident Procedures seminar with a Home Office Force within the next 9 
months. 
 



The current list of Accredited Friends is: 

 John Brizzolara  RAF Menwith Hill 

 Dave Smelt   RAF Menwith Hill 

 Sam Perry   RAF Menwith Hill 

 Dave Coker   Porton Down 

 Gordon Berry  Hereford 

 
There are also Professional Standards Department Co-ordinators within the Mid-
West JBB. These have been designated by the Force and not the DPF. They are: 

 Claire Pitcher  Devonport 

 Howard Harding  RAF Fylingdales 

 John Brizzolara  RAF Menwith Hill 

 
 
Welfare  
 
As reported at the start of this report we currently have one Support Officer within 
the Mid-West area to assist any member who requires their assistance. Should 
any member within the Mid-West require any assistance then they can either 
contact the Support Officer or the JBB Secretary. 
 
 
Reviews 
 
A number of reviews have still to be finalised. They are at various stages but most 
are with the customer for their final decision. The reviews still to be finalised are as 
follows: 

 Donnington 

 Kineton 

 Devonport 

 RAF Menwith Hill 

 
 

Re-deployments 
 
One re-deployment has taken place during this period at Boscombe Down. A ‘Pilot 
Scheme’ was used for this process. This was to try and bring us in line with 
mainstream MOD. This has caused numerous problems for some members and 
any of those who need any assistance with any repercussions from this will be 
fully supported. I do not believe that this process is ‘match fit’ for the MOD Police. 
This ‘pilot scheme’ was carried out at a fairly small station and caused no end of 
issues. The DPF were present but took no active part in the process of deciding 
who would stay and who wouldn’t. Concerns were raised at the time and a 



member of the HR team was heard to say that the process would not appear to be 
appropriate for the MDP. These concerns are ongoing. Again the system that was 
being used appeared to be working well so why fix something that isn’t broken? 
 
 
Divisional Meetings 
 
Quarterly meetings continued to occur with both divisions between the DPF and 
the respective Divisional Commanders. These are still felt to be beneficial to all 
parties and will continue until the JBB Committee feel the need to stop them. The 
Mid-West is also represented at the SHEF meetings at both Divisional 
Headquarters. Concerns have again been raised at North East Division about the 
regularity of SHEF meetings being held. 
 
JBB Secretary Activities 
 
During this reporting year the JBB Secretary has carried out the following various 
taskings for both the JBB and the National Office: 

 Station Visits           9 

 Annual Conference          1 

 Re-deployments          1 

 Meetings at DPFHQ          5 

 DPFHQ Taskings          4 

 Divisional Commander Meetings      11 

 JBB Meetings          3 

 Consultation Documents Commented On    17 

 
Again members are reminded that station visits will only occur when the JBB 
Secretary has been invited, in writing, and financial constraints permit. It is within 
your interest to have representation at each Branch so please consider that where 
you have no Branch Representative, to have someone take up the mantle. The 
representative will not be on their own but will have the support of not only the JBB 
Committee but of all the other Branch Representatives within the Federation. 
 
 
JBB Finance 
 
Again in this financial climate the JBB has worked well within its Budget 
constraints. The Financial year was moved to a calendar year to assist in the 
preparation of the Annual Accounts to be available in time for Annual Conference. 
The accounts for the year 2010– 2011 were correct and in order as agreed by the 
DPF accountants. 
 
 



General Information 
 
There is no doubt that the road ahead is again going to be very bumpy and 
uncertain. VER’s is having an effect on the strength of the Force and that in turn 
has an effect on the strength of numbers within the Federation. Be assured that 
this Federation is doing all it can to protect as many jobs for our members as is 
humanly possible. None of us have all the answers just yet but together we can 
and will be stronger for what undoubtedly is going to be very stressful times. On 
behalf of the Mid-West JBB Committee I would like to thank you all for your 
support now and in the future. 
 
 
Terry Tuplin 
Mid-West Area JBB Secretary 



SSG ANNUAL REPORT 
 
 
 

 
Des Kennedy, SSG Secretary 

 
 
 

The Senior Supervisory Grades National Advisory Committee (SSG NAC) exists 
as part of the Defence Police Federation, to ensure that the views of police officers 
from Inspector to Chief Superintendent are aired and acted upon within the wider 
context of the organisation. This committee consists of five SSG grades from the 
three DPF regions to represent the views of their colleagues. 
 
Over the course of this year Inspector Nigel Turner (Mid-West Rep) left the 
organisation on VERS. The SSG committee would like to thank Nigel for the 
Federation work that he undertook over the years and for his service and 
contribution to the committee. Further to this Jim Gillen was successful in the 
ballot for the position of Vice Chairman of the Federation.  As per the 2011 
conference mandate we currently have two positions (Mid-West Rep/ Independent 
rep) gapped as a cost saving measure.  There were no further changes to the 
make up of the committee and as it stands the following members represent their 
respective areas; Rob Hoblin, Graham Wright (Both Southern Area),   Phil 
Anthony (Mid-West), Des Kennedy, Lorne Campbell (Northern Area). 
 
Much of the committee’s work over the past year has been taken up with issues 
relating to PR11. The workload of the committee in respect of consultation issues 
has been extensive and demanding. The committee has strived to ensure that it 
has contributed in a positive way to the consultation. Key consultation issues this 
year have been the HQ Review, Pension Reform and VERS. 
 
The forthcoming year will see the implementation of the PR11 options and the 
significant cost savings that are attached to this programme. The Force is currently 
going through unparalleled change and the year ahead will undoubtedly be 
challenging.  With the completion of the Winsor 1 and the recommendations for 
Winsor 2 currently being discussed, the wider policing environment is seeing 
significant changes and this will also have an impact upon our members. Our own 



TACOS review will no doubt come back into focus and this will be an important 
issue going forward.  Pension issues and reform is another area which will require 
our attention going forward. 

 
The Committee has continued to maintain close working relationships with JBB’s 
and DPF National Officers and is committed to representing issues that are 
important to Senior Supervisory Grade Federation members. 
 
Finally, the committee have in this era of austerity strived to maintain a robust 
stewardship of Federation Funds. In this regard we have sought new venues to 
undertake meetings in an effort to reduce costs. We have managed to reduce 
such costs significantly and we will continue to explore opportunities to ensure that 
we provide the best possible service to the membership in the most cost effective 
manner. 
 
 
Des Kennedy 
SSG Secretary 



CONFERENCE AND STANDING ORDERS COMMITTEE 
 
 
 

 
Chaz Goddard, CASOC Chairman 

 

 

 

Period Covered:  JUNE 2011– MAY 2012 
 
Preparations for National Conference 2011 

National Conference (held JUNE) 2011 

Begin preparations for National Conference 2012 

   
 

CASOC 

 

Mr Chaz Goddard(Chair) 

Mrs Karen McKeown (Northern) 

Mr  Mike Ruck 

Mr Chas Porter (MidWest) 

Mr John Regan (Gen Sec) 

 

 

CASOC Report 
 
Our 2011 Annual Conference held in Glynhill Hotel Renfrew to plan for 2011 was a 
great success. Knowing that there were trying times ahead we started planning for 
conference 2012. To date three meetings were held. 



 
Committee 
  
The members of CASOC have not changed. Chaz Goddard has remained as 
Chair, at present. Meetings were held in tandem (at MOD Main) with the NEC 
meetings, where possible, to save on T&S and SPL. 
 
Preparations have begun in earnest for National Conference 2012. As in 2011, the 
conference is to be held in June, hopefully enabling a Minister to attend. All the 
required information has been given to the relevant Committees. The normal time-
scales are being maintained and the current template adhered to. 
 
There were a few requests for clarification on a previous conference motion; 
thankfully the NEC were on hand to rectify the situation. 
 
Finally, CASOC was required to oversee the election of the National Vice 
Chairman arising during the year; our congratulations to Mr Jim Gillen.  
 

 

Chaz Goddard 

CASOC Chairman 

 



FIREARMS 
 

 

 

 
Michael Reynolds, Firearms Portfolio Holder 

 

 

 

I have responsibility for firearms related issues for the NEC. I attend the Agency 
Strategic Firearms meetings on behalf of the National Chairman, although at the 
time of writing it is disappointing to report that there has not been a meeting since 
September 2011. 
 
As you will no doubt be aware, firearms’ training in the Force complies with NPIA 
guidelines, and the training modules given are the same as that delivered by our 
Home Office colleagues. 
  
An issue that DPF have had input into has been fitness testing, although this is 
currently on hold pending the Terms and Conditions of Service review. The force 
Post Incident Management Policy has been reviewed and should be released in 
due course. 
 
At long last Marine Tactical Training is taking place, initially for those Marine Unit 
officers deploying to the Olympic Operation.  
 
 
Michael Reynolds  
Firearms Portfolio Holder 
 



HEALTH & SAFETY 
 
 
 

 
Michael Reynolds, Health & Safety Portfolio Holder 

 
 
 
Health & Safety (H&S) concerns have been numerous and on-going throughout 
the last twelve months. With the restructuring of the Force we have seen the 
Divisional Health & Safety Committees cease to function, which, coupled with the 
reduction in SHEF advisors may result in Health & Safety related matters taking 
less importance or being overlooked. This is something that is of great concern to 
this Federation and we are making our views known. 
 
The subject of Whole Body Vibration (WBV) is one area in which we continue. 
Unfortunately this has become a somewhat protracted issue for us, but we are still 
working on this subject. DPF has attendance on the relevant working group.  
 
Weight of Equipment - this is a concern that sits with both my portfolio and that of 
Des McLeish (Clothing). The weight of equipment that is required to be 
worn/carried by our officers is fast reaching the limit of sensibility and individual 
capability. This has been recognised by the Force, and again DPF has attendance 
on the relevant working group. 
 
Radiological Protection (RP) - over the past six months this is an area that has 
increasingly been causing us concern. We are not convinced that our officers have 
sufficient RP protection, and we have been urging the Force to purchase the 
necessary protection that is required by our officers, primarily at the two AWE 
sites. It is a sad situation where our officers, responsible for site security and 
safety, do not have the same basic RP protection as other employees in less 
safety critical roles. The NEC have directed that should this issue not be resolved 
in the near future, then the matter is to be referred to the Health & Safety 
Executive (HSE).  
 



I am pleased to report that we have a good working relationship with Mr Andrew 
Clapp (Head Agency SHEF) and his colleagues, which is generally of benefit to 
both sides. 
As portfolio holder I continue to attend the MCSU (MOD Civil Service Unions) 
Health & Safety Committee and MOD Joint Health & Safety Committee meetings, 
and the Agency Strategic Health & Safety Meeting. 
 
We also have the DPF H&S Committee, currently comprising of Chas Porter, Gary 
Weir and myself. Gary has recently replaced John Lamond who left the Force at 
the start of this year, and our thanks to John for his work on the Committee. 
 
I expect the next twelve months to be another challenging year for Health & Safety 
issues.  
 
 
Michael Reynolds 
Health & Safety Portfolio Holder 
 



 
 

 

 

 

CLOTHING 
 
 
 

 
Des McLeish, Clothing Portfolio Holder 

 
 
 
This is my third report to conference as portfolio holder, and I would again like to 
express my thanks to Matt Lowden and his staff at Ops Resources at 
Wethersfield, for their assistance as always.  
I have attended regular quarterly meetings since my last report, and can update 
the conference on the latest information as below: 
 

CBRN 
A review is on-going to prepare a business case for the future respirator for the 
Force.  
 
Equipment Vest 
A £50K order has been placed with the supplier for delivery this year and a rollout 
programme to the Force will follow, with a further £50K available to spend if 
required.  
 
National Police Uniform 
Fleeces and polo shirts have been received and sent out to all stations to finish off 
the rollout. A handful of officers are still without a fleece for different reasons, this 
is being resolved. All outstanding embroidered sliders have been ordered. The 
wearing of the long sleeve polo shirts and jumpers has yet to be resolved. 
 
Beanie Hats 
As I am sure you are aware these have been issued to the Force and future 
funding has been secured for the continued supply. 
 
Immersion Suit 
The tender for the immersion suit is moving forward. A trial is likely to start in 
August 2012. 



 
 

 

 

 

 
Body Armour 
The possibility of joining a Met Police contract should be available from later this 
year, we will then start the process of getting new armour for the Force which will 
take a little time. 
 
SA80 Poly Magazines 
These have been issued to AWE Division including the SEG, shortly to roll out to 
OSU N&S. Scottish stations are looking to get them following introduction of SA80 
rifle. 
 
I have had little in the way of feedback from the various JBB’s and clothing reps 
this year. Should members have any issues with clothing or equipment, I would be 
grateful if they could forward these to me through the normal channels, so they 
can be properly addressed. 
 
 
Des McLeish 
Clothing Portfolio Holder 
 



DIVERSITY 
 
 
 

 
Graham Wright, Diversity Portfolio Holder 

 
 
 
Agency Diversity Plan - this has been cascaded to all and the Divisional Actions 
should now link in with those actions for the ACC Ops and All AMB members. One 
of the major issues is that we as a Force have now lost sight of our Diversity 
Declarations so in effect we have now lost sight of the make-up of our Force, 
which is crucial where the transition to the new footprint has highlighted Diversity 
Impact to the protected characteristics of age, gender and disability.  
 
There has also been a significant change in the way disability is recorded, moving 
from the medical model to the social model. This has had a significant impact in 
MOD declarations overall going from 80% to 1.9%.    
 
The WSA health survey has now been completed and published. This will be 
discussed at the next DPB and has been forwarded to both BAWP and MOD 
Women in order to capture some of the issues. There are still some facility and 
logistical issues with MDP and MGS and awareness required for some Line 
Managers. Guidance and links that may assist have been provided on the report.     
 
Membership and Committee of minority groups are falling in correlation to the 
decreasing numbers and there will be a significant decrease projected over the 
next year as the MGS are looking at setting up their own minority groups in the 
future.    The MOD TUS have raised the issue that staff who have registered a 
disability are spending up to 4 times longer in the RDP. This has been disputed by 
the official side but they have acknowledged there are more disabled staff in the 
RDP than non-disabled. With the MDP, the remaining groups are suffering quite 
severely and this will be highlighted at the next DPB. The ACPO Lead for Equality, 
Diversity and Human Rights Stephen Otter in a published letter dated 4th July 
2011, stated that following the removal of funding for the Diversity Staff Support 
Associations (DSSAs), there has now been a re-evaluation on how ACPO obtains 



strategic advice on equality, diversity and human rights and will now consult the 
Police Federation, Superintendent’s Association, CPOSA and unions.     
 
Equality Bill - Lots of guidance available on the MOD website. We will need to 
maintain an equality analysis although we may not have to publish details of 
engagement under the slimmed down version of the Public Sector Equality Duty 
as this has now been captured by the MOD who have published all relevant 
statistics required as of 31st January 2012 on the Defence Internet. The published 
material includes the contribution that MDPGA made.   
 
Finally there is the issue that the DEU will no longer exist as of 31st March 2012, it 
raises the question of which Department within HQ will then be responsible for 
answering any Diversity issues that may be raised both internally and externally.      
 
 
Graham Wright 
Diversity Portfolio Holder 
 



CRITICAL NATIONAL INFRASTRUCTURE 
 
 
 

 
Alun Ferguson, CNI Portfolio Holder 

 
 
 
The Federation and the CNI team have a good professional working relationship 
and meet quarterly in combination with other scheduled meetings thus reducing 
Federation expenditure, which is particularly prudent during current fiscal 
constraints. 
 
Following the uplift in June 2010, CNI recruitment was restarted and considerable 
progress has been made in meeting the new complement targets over the past 
two years.  Despite the MoD’s external recruitment embargo and a higher than 
expected staff turnover, Bacton and Garlogie are now at or very close to full 
complement, with Easington only a few dog handlers short. Unfortunately, St 
Fergus remains about 25% short of complement and despite some recent interest 
looks unlikely to meet the target for at least another 6 months. All sites now have 
dog complements in place, although St Fergus and Easington are running at about 
half strength. Recruitment is currently being negatively impacted by a shortfall in 
training resources which will hopefully be addressed once the Operational 
Capability Centre (OCC) is more firmly established.  
 
One result of the continuing shortfall at St Fergus has been the need to deny 
applications for transfer, unless accompanied by a compelling welfare case, until 
an acceptable staffing level is reached (around 80%). Once this is reached officers 
wishing to leave will be released as new entrants arrive.    
 
The management of all four CNI sites has been greatly simplified by the creation 
of the Territorial Division, bringing all CNI sites under the same Divisional 
Commander. Head CNI will now report directly to Divisional Commander Territorial 
Division and will directly line-manage the four CNI Senior Police Officer’s 
(SPO’s). This should remove some of the confusion over responsibilities and 
provide some support to the Divisional Senior Management Team (SMT). 
 
The new vehicle fleet has been well received with the Mitsubishi Shoguns proving 
much more reliable than the Nissan Pathfinders they replaced. The new dog 



vehicles are also in place but are not as popular with staff, despite following the 
recommendations of the Agency Dog Advisor. However, stations are coping and 
the CNI team is canvassing the views of all dog officers to establish what vehicles 
will best meet their needs when funding can be made available for an upgrade. 
Bespoke racking in the new vehicle fleet has been well received and the condition 
of equipment carried in vehicles has improved with the use of proper storage 
facilities. 
   
Accommodation requirements for all four sites were met earlier this year with 
upgrades at all four sites. Each site now has separate Portakabins for dog 
handler’s lockers to address health and hygiene concerns. Day kennels have been 
supplied to each site but there is no need for a kennel complex as all CNI dog 
handlers are deployed on a home kennelling basis. Dog handlers are routinely 
deployed carrying personal protection weapons but are always accompanied by 
another MP7 armed officer as back up. This dual deployment appears to be 
working well despite some early concerns by officers unused to working closely 
with dog handlers. Divisional dog advisers have provided significant levels of 
support to facilitate what is a fairly unusual deployment option for the MDP. 
 
Despite some issues with the National Police Uniform (NPU), CNI officers are 
generally well uniformed and equipped. The main exception to this has been the 
tac vest which has been clearly identified as not fit for purpose, largely because of 
the amount of equipment that CNI officers are obliged to carry. After a very long 
delay it would appear that this issue will shortly be resolved as the Force has 
taken delivery of new tac vests that have the necessary load capacity.   
 
Training, particularly firearms and driver courses, remains a key issue and has 
been negatively impacted by Olympic planning and MDP surge to support the 
MoD and other Agencies. Nevertheless, progress has been made in addressing 
work-life balance issues through the modularisation of courses and local delivery 
of courses as the default option.  Much will depend on the final level of resources 
available to OCC and how these are allocated. At present it is too early to assess 
the service provided by OCC but it is clear that transition to a centralised resource 
coupled with the demands of supporting the Olympics will prove very challenging 
over the next few months. 
 
The Vintage deployment was subject to Her Majesty’s Inspectorate of 
Constabulary (HMIC) inspection during March/April. The inspection activity is now 
complete and the report is keenly awaited. Whilst the draft report will not be 
received for at least another week it is clear that MDP have delivered the task to 
the required levels and within the agreed budget. Whilst there can be no 
guarantee at any site, MoD or repayment, the future for the MDP at Vintage sites 
appears sound. 
 
I would like to thank Superintendent Montgomery and his team for their help and 
assistance over the last year. 
 
 
Alun Ferguson  
CNI Portfolio Holder 



 

 

PUBLIC ORDER FORUM 
 
 
 

 
Alun Ferguson, POF Portfolio Holder 

 
 
 
The Federation and the POF have a good professional working relationship and 
meet quarterly in combination with other scheduled meetings thus reducing 
Federation expenditure, which is particularly prudent during current fiscal 
constraints 
 
Following a Public Order review by Her Majesty’s Inspectorate of Constabulary 
(HMIC) of the MoD Police (MDP) capability to deal with disorder incidents the 
Force created a dedicated Public Order Forum (POF). This forum is chaired by the 
Public Order Senior Officer (POSO) Supt Yates of Central Operations, who is 
supported by the Public Order Liaison Officer (POLO) for MDP, Inspector Huntley. 
The forum brings together representatives from each Division and specialist 
capability units such as Dogs, Operational Support Unit (OSU) and Safety Health 
Environmental and Fire (SHEF) to disseminate information, discuss public order 
matters and formulate effective ways forward. It also ensures that a Force-wide 
approach is taken to public order training, equipment and operations. The MDP 
Public Order Strategic Threat and Risk Assessment (POSTRA) has identified 
required resources, standards and training needs to address the threats and risks 
that impact upon the MOD estate and the POF is an effective method of managing 
the contingencies to address those issues. Other areas covered by the POF 
include Method of Entry (MOE), Video Evidence Gathering and Protestor 
Removal. 
 
I would like to thank Superintendent Yates and his team for their help and support 
over the last year. 
 
 
Alun Ferguson 
POF Portfolio Holder 



AFGHANISTAN POLICING UNIT 
 
 
 

 
Alun Ferguson, APU Portfolio 

 

 
 
The Federation and the APU have a good professional working relationship and 
meet quarterly in combination with other scheduled meetings, thus reducing 
Federation expenditure, which is particularly prudent during current fiscal 
constraints.  
 
Firstly, International Policing and Secondments Office (IPSO) as a department no 
longer exists. The Stabilisation Unit (Stab Unit) manage previous IPSO tasks such 
as overseas deployments for home department and MDP police officers and 
civilians to Kosovo, Georgia, Sudan, and a small amount of senior officers 
deployed to Afghanistan. The MDP currently has 5 officers serving in Kosovo, 1 
officer in Georgia and 3 senior officers in Kabul, Afghanistan, managed by the 
Stabilisation Unit. 
 
The MDP mission in Afghanistan is sponsored by a department within the FCO, 
but is managed wholly by MDP APU and the MoD’s Support to Operations (S2O) 
team. The terms and conditions, duty of care and allowances differs significantly to 
that of Stab Unit deployed officers. 
 
The MDP currently have 19 officers deployed to Afghanistan on a 6 monthly 
rotation similar to the UK Military tour of duty. However, to ensure theatre 
operational continuity the MDP APU staggers deployments to about every 3 
months. In essence the APU deploy 38 officers per year. However, they also 
conduct application & recruitment tasks and a significant amount of pre-
deployment training to ensure the officers have a competent state of readiness for 
an operational theatre like Afghanistan. The current deployment is due to 
commence its drawdown, which will be completed by March 2013. 
 
I would like to thank the Afghan Policing unit for their support and assistance over 
the last year and look forward to working together with them to promote MDP 
representation overseas. 



 
I would like to thank Chief Inspector Goudie and his team for their help and 
assistance over the last year. 

 
 
Alun Ferguson 
APU Portfolio Holder 



CRIMINAL INVESTIGATION DEPARTMENT 
 
 
 

 
Mitchell Batt, CID Portfolio Holder 

 
 
 
As with the rest of the MDP, the CID have had a turbulent year, all have been 
under scrutiny because of the cost cutting exercise being carried out by the 
Government. We are all very aware that the Ministry of Defence and the 
Government are not interested in how security will be affected; they only see the 
pound sign flashing brightly before their eyes. Recent newspaper articles have 
highlighted this fact; however it has not made any difference to the Government, 
who seem to be blasé about any criticism.  
 
It was evident that savings had to be made and this is appreciated by all. Surely 
it’s still incumbent on the Government to take into account how these cuts will 
affect its Armed Forces and support services. 
 
In December 2011 the CCMDP briefed the heads of CID and informed them that 
although the MOD were about to sign off on a 50% reduction in the CID, they were 
in fact looking at a further reduction, the figure given being a 92% cut. This would 
be a loss of all crime investigation capabilities, the CID being effectively reduced to 
a small Special Branch Unit.  
 
Immediately a campaign was started to try and nullify these further cuts. The 
Chairman Eamon Keating immediately took up this issue and actively sought to 
highlight what the MOD were considering in the press, and in the Houses of 
Parliament.  The CCMDP also set up a task force to look at the CID and how best 
to tackle the issue. Meetings were held with all the main players within the MOD. 
Reports were drafted and the outcome was that an amount was secured to keep 
the CID’s investigative capability. However this means that the CID will still need to 
reduce further from the 50% previously accepted by the MOD.  
 
It is still unsure how or where the remaining CID units will be staffed. Put simply 
the department will become part of a greater MOD project and staffed accordingly. 



It has been intimated that CID could possibly be based in four areas. However this 
is still to be decided. If this was to be the case, officers will be required to relocate 
should they wish to remain within the CID.  
 
The concern is still there that the MOD will change its mind in the near future and 
further cuts could take place. We are living on a knife edge and I for one am 
worried for the future.  
 
This said, the CID are not alone, and it is appreciated that in this time of need in 
security we must all stand together and fight as one, however the CID does not 
appear to be part of the modern niche policing as niche policing doesn’t  seem to 
include investigation, or anything else which doesn’t mean armed policing.  
 
 
Mitchell Batt 
CID Portfolio Holder 
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Defence Police Federation 

Treasurer's Report (Including Trustee's report) for the Period from 1 April 2011 to 31 


December 2011 


The accounts for the fmancial year 201112012 were truncated as of the 31 December 2011. This was a result of 
the change to the DPF's annual conference period and as such a reporting period from the 1 April to 31 
December is included within the accounts (nine month reporting period). In future, reports will feature a full 
twelve month reporting period from the 1 January to 31 December. 

A number of other changes have been introduced to safeguard the fmancial structure of the DPF and the General 
Secretary has assumed the National Treasurer's responsibilities, as from 1 January 2012, due to the loss of this 
post. 

Income 

The only real effect on our income is the current reduction in our membership base and the low interest received 
from our accounts. This has been declining over the period and as the further cuts are made to the Force our 
membership base will decline further. Unfortunately there is no quick fix to increasing our income. 

The subscription income showed a reduction in membership during the year from a starting point of 2,798 and 
culminating in December with 2,630 members. 

On a positive note our Investment Portfolio is holding up well in the current financial markets. 

Expenditure 

There has been an increase in expenditure and this resulted in a deficit to our accounts. The main areas have 
been in the honorarium, political lobbying and consultation, promotional expenses, legal fees and meeting costs. 
All other costs have been either in line with our expectations or have been reduced down from the previous year. 

Legal costs are once again on the high end of our forecast and with the introduction of the new legal expense 
scheme the costs will continue to rise as there will be parallel costs still outstanding from the existing legal cases 
prior to the introduction of the scheme. 

Results 

Although I have managed to make savings in some areas, insurance, bank charges and telephone it is 
unfortunate that other areas of expenditure have increased. This has resulted in the deficit shown in the accounts. 

With the continued reduction in our membership numbers and the additional increase in expenditure we will 
have to draw some funds from our investment portfolio in 2012 to meet our deficit. 

Investments 

Our investments have continued to reflect the state of the fmancial markets but have held up extremely well over 
the short period. Our investment adviser continues with a defensive but a cautious medium risk investment 
stance. This strategy resulted in an end value of £2.493M. 

As expected in 2011 the future of the Euro Zone dominated market sentiment. The majority of the world banks 
provided short term dollar liquidity for European Banks and this action assisted Europe and its markets to some 
stability in the 3rd quarter and improved investor confidence. Unfortunately there are continual economic cycles 
which are shortening in periodicity with stock markets sagging whenever the central bank liquidity operations 
come to an end. 

There are still major concerns over the high levels of sovereign debt and whether the single currency can remain 
valid with or without Greece. Also the state of flux in the Middle East continues to cloud the markets. Austerity 
measures taken by Governments will ensure that the consumer in the developed world continues to be squeezed, 
but interest rates are likely to remain at current levels, or even cut further, as in the case of the European Central 
Bank, as annualised inflation falls back. China could soon add its weight to the reflation effort after suffering a 
disinflationary slowdown. 

The investment portfolio is still weighted with 76% of its assets within the UK, Europe and the USA 6% each, 
Japan 2%, Far East 5%, 1% in the rest of the world and the remaining 4% in emerging markets. 

Page 2 



2012 

Defence Police Federation 

Treasurer's Report (Including Trustee's report) for the Period from 1 April 2011 to 31 

December 2011 

All investments have been made in accordance with the Trustees Act 2000. 

The National Executive Committee has made an additional sum available from our cash assets, held within our 
portfolio, to our Investment Adviser for investment. No new monies were added to the portfolio from the 
general account. 

The Federation continues to be advised by Adam Griffin of Close Private Asset Management Ltd. 

Trustees 

There has been no annual Trustees meeting within the reporting period, due to the change in the reporting 
period. The Trustees have continued to carry out random audits on the accounts and any recommendations or 
observations have been placed before the National Executive Committee. 

Two emergency Trustees meetings were called during the period and the issues raised have been resolved to the 
satisfaction of the Trustees and the NEC. 

Welfare Account 

Three loans and two grants were approved by the MASS Committee. This was a total of £2,300. The current 
state of the account is shown on the NEC quarterly reports and the balance of the account is £15,619. 
Repayments made from the outstanding loans are paid direct to this account. 

No new monies were added to this account from the main account during the year. 

With the continued loss of members throughout 2012, and as expected for a further 2 years, our income will 
reduce and this naturally places a lot of pressure on our working capital. Our expenditure has to be in line with 
our income and it may be a painful process to meet this criteria but it must be achieved to prevent further 
deficits in years to come. 

As previously stated there will be parallel costs for a period, estimated up to 2 years, for existing legal cases 
prior to the introduction of the legal scheme. The costs for the legal scheme and possibly other existing legal 
cases will need to be paid for from our portfolio. The expenditure for this will have to be managed so as not to 
diminish our working capital to an unsustainable position or to eradicate the cash element of our investment 
portfolio. 

Other foreseen expenditure increases will come in the form of air passenger duty, vehicle fuel costs, increase in 
National Insurance costs and provision of staff pensions. 
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Defence Police Federation 

Treasurer's Report (Including Trustee's report) for the Period from 1 April 2011 to 31 

December 2011 

National Executive Committee's (NEC) responsibilities 

The Defence Police Federation Rules and Constitution requires the NEC, in relation to Federation funds held by 
it, to keep accounts showing all monies received or paid out and to cause the accounts for each year to be 
audited by an independent auditor. In causing the accounts to be prepared, the NEC is required to: 

- select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently; 

- make judgments and estimates that are reasonable and prudent; 

- ensure that the accounts are prepared on the going concern basis unless it is appropriate to presume otherwise. 

The NEC is responsible for keeping proper accounting records which disclose with reasonable accuracy at any 
time the financial position of the Federation and to enable them to ensure that the fmancial statements comply 
with the Rules and Constitution of the Federation. The NEC is also responsible for safeguarding the assets ofthe 
Federation and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other 
irregularities. 

On behalf of the Executive Committee: 

J Regan 

General Secretary 

..tU.~.~.J&?'I~. 

J Garrett 

Finance Manager 

.. .i.(..I.Q.~.!J...~~.b 
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Independent Auditor's Report to the Executive Committee of 

Defence Police Federation 

We have audited the fmancial statements of Defence Police Federation for the period ended 31 December 2011 
which comprise the detailed Income and Expenditure Account, the Balance Sheet and the related notes. These 
financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the accounting policies set out therein. 

This report is made solely to the Federation's members, as a body. Our audit work has been undertaken so that 
we might state to the Federation's members those matters we are required to state to them in an auditor's report 
and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to 
anyone other than the Federation and the Federation's members as a body, for our audit work, for this report, or 
for the opinions we have formed. 

Respective responsibilities of the National Executive Committee (NEC) and auditors 
As explained more fully in the Treasurer's Report, the NEC are responsible for the preparation of the financial 
statements in accordance with applicable law and United Kingdom Accounting Standards (United Kingdom 
Generally Accepted Accounting Practice). Our responsibility is to audit the financial statements in accordance 
with relevant legal and regulatory requirements and International Standards on Auditing (UK and Ireland). 
Those standards require us to comply with the Auditing Practices Board's (APB's) Ethical Standards for 
Auditors. 

Scope of the audit of the financial statements 
An audit involves obtaining evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the fmancial statements sufficient to 
give reasonable assurance that the financial statements are free from material misstatement, whether caused by 
fraud or error. This includes an assessment of: whether the accounting policies are appropriate to the 
Federation's circumstances and have been consistently applied and adequately disclosed; the reasonableness of 
significant accounting estimates made by the NEC; and the overall presentation of the fmancial statements. In 
addition, we read all the financial and non-fmancial information in the Treasurer's Report to identify material 
inconsistencies with the audited financial statements. If we become aware of any apparent material 
misstatements or inconsistencies we consider the implications for our report. 

Opinion on the financial statements 
In our opinion the financial statements: 

• 	 give a true and fair view of the state of the Federation's affairs as at 31 December 20 II and of its deficit for 
the period then ended; 

• 	 have been properly prepared in accordance with the Defence Police Federation Constitution and Rules; and 

nt with the information given in the Treasurer's Report. 

CW Fellowes Limited 
Chartered Accountants 
Carnac Place 
Cams Hall Estate 
Fareham 
Hampshire 
POl6 SUY 

Date: ....lI....t.t.7 .... 201Z 
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Defence Police Federation 


Detailed Income and Expenditure Account for the Period from 1 April 2011 to 31 


Income 

Subscriptions 


Expenses 
Ballot costs 
Death benefits 
Diaries 
Staff salaries and pensions 
Parliamentary lobbyist / public 
relations 
Staff training 
Honoraria 
Computer costs 
Sundry expenses 
Telephone 
Printing, postage and stationery 
Promotional expenses 
Office machine maintenance 
Depreciation 
Insurance 
Bank charges 
Legal and professional fees 
Audit fees 
Stockbroker fees 
Travel expenses 
Meeting costs 

(Deficit) / Surplus of SUbscription 
income over expenditure 

Income from investments 
Insurance commission 
Profitl(loss) on sale of investments 
Investment income 
Bank interest receivable 

(Deficit) / Surplus of income over 
expenditure before taxation 

Taxation 

(Deficit) / Surplus for the period 

December 2011 

1 April 2011 to 31 December 

2011 


£ £ 


340,237 

178 

6,000 

5,241 


43,308 

50,780 

845 


24,875 

10,397 

3,593 

4,675 

1,152 


14,233 

1,028 

3,526 

3,043 


519 

142,683 


10,650 

6,929 

9,982 


63,330 


(406,967) 

(66,730) 

2,911 

(77,385) 


31,327 

64 


(43,083) 

(109,813) 

1,036 

{108,777} 

Year ended 31 March 2011 
£ £ 

469,734 

310 

15,000 

5,177 


65,020 


19,800 

4,248 


18,970 

6,406 

6,685 

6,880 

3,407 


11,598 

4,594 

5,370 


742 

140,018 

10,611 

8,793 


13,456 

87,160 


(434,245) 

35,489 

4,076 

73,694 

41,454 


122 

119,346 

154,835 

1,164 

155,999 

The notes on pages 8 to 12 form an integral part of these financial statements. 
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Defence Police Federation 


Balance Sheet at 31 December 2011 


31 December 2011 31 March 2011 
Note £ £ £ £ 

Fixed assets 
Tangible fixed assets 5 7,328 8,916 
Investments 6 1,571,707 1,593,228 

1,579,035 1,602,]44 

Current assets 
Stocks 7 3,080 4,746 
Debtors 8 695,645 712,384 
Cash at bank and in hand ]98,292 223,364 

897,017 940,494 
Creditors: Amounts faIling due within 

(237,270) (195,079)one year 9 

659,747 745,415Net current assets 

Net assets 2,238,782 2,347,559 

Accumulated fund 

Accumulated fund ]0 2,238,782 2,347,559 

re approved on ... ~.\j~~..\.~~.\2 . 

The notes on pages 8 to 12 form an integral part of these fmancial statements. 
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Defence Police Federation 

Notes to the Financial Statements for the Period from 1 April 2011 to 31 December 2011 

1 Accounting policies 

Basis of preparation 

The financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention. 


Turnover 

All income is included on an accruals basis. 


Depreciation 

Depreciation is provided on tangible fixed assets so as to write off the cost or valuation, less any estimated 

residual value, over their expected useful economic life as follows: 


Asset class Depreciation method and rate 

Fixtures and fittings 20% straight line basis 


Fixed asset investments 

Fixed asset investments are stated at historical cost less provision for any diminution in value. Investments are 

held in accordance with the Trustees Act 2000. 


Stock 

Stock is valued at the lower of cost and net realisable value, after due regard for obsolete and slow moving 

stocks. Net realisable value is based on selling price less anticipated costs to completion and selling costs. 


Pensions 

The Federation operates a defined contribution scheme for the benefit of its employees. Contributions payable 

are charged to the income and expenditure acount in the year they are payable. 


Expenditure 

Expenditure is shown inclusive of VAT. 


2 Operating (deficit) / surplus 

Operating (deficit) / surplus is stated after charging: 

1 April 2011 
to 31 

December 
2011 

£ 

Year ended 
31 March 

2011 
£ 

Auditor's remuneration - The audit of the annual accounts 
Depreciation of tangible fixed assets 
Loss/(profit) on disposal of investments 

10,650 
3,526 

77,385 

10,611 
4,594 

(73,694) 
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Defence Police Federation 

Notes to the Financial Statements for the Period from 1 April 2011 to 31 December 2011 

3 	 Honoraria 

The honoraria for the period was as follows: 

Honoraria 

4 	 Taxation 

Analysis of current period tax credit 

Current tax 

Corporation tax credit 

1 April 2011 
to 31 Year ended 

December 31 March 
2011 2011 

£ £ 

24,875 18,970 

1 April 2011 
to 31 Year ended 

December 31 March 
2011 2011 

£ £ 

(1,036) ~1,164~ 
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Defence Police Federation 

Notes to the Financial Statements for the Period from 1 April 2011 to 31 December 2011 

5 Tangible fixed assets 

Cost or valuation 
At I April 2011 
Additions 

At 31 December 20 II 

Depreciation 
At I April 201 I 
Charge for the period 

At 31 December 20 II 

Net book value 

At 31 December 2011 

At 31 March 2011 

Fixtures and 
fittings Total 

£ £ 

81,914 81,914 
1,938 1,938 

83,852 83,852 

72,998 72,998 
3,526 3,526 

76,524 76,524 

7,328 7!328 

8,916 82916 
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Defence Police Federation 

Notes to the Financial Statements for the Period from 1 April 2011 to 31 December 2011 

6 Investments held as fixed assets 

31 December 
20II 

£ 

31 March 
20ll 

£ 

Other investments 1,571,707 1,593,228 

Other investments 

Listed 
investments Total 

£ £ 

Cost 
At 1 April 2011 1,648,245 1,648,245 
Additions 372,091 372,091 
Disposals (310,375) {310,3752 

At 31 December 20 II 1,709,961 1,709,961 

Provision for impairment 
At I April 2011 (55,017) (55,017) 
Charge for the period (83,2372 {83,2372 

At 31 December 20 II (138,254) (138,254) 

Net book value 

At 31 December 20 II 1,571,707 1!571,707 

At 31 March 2011 1,593,228 1,593,228 

A provision is made against individual investments where market value is less than the cost. 

Listed investments 

Investments having a net book value of£1,571,707 (31 March 2011: £1,593,228 are listed on a recognised stock 
exchange and had a market value of£I,904,045 (31 March 2011: £2,014,113). 

7 Stocks 

31 December 31 March 
20ll 20ll 

£ £ 

Stocks 3,080 4,746 
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Defence Police Federation 

Notes to the Financial Statements for the Period from I April2011 to 31 December 20ll 

8 Debtors 

31 December 
2011 

£ 

31 March 
2011 

£ 

Trade debtors 
Other debtors 
Prepayments and accrued income 

36,163 
596,495 
62,987 

38,205 
626,764 
47,415 

695,645 712,384 

9 Creditors: Amounts falling due within one year 

31 December 31 March 
2011 20ll 

£ £ 

Trade creditors 10,942 
Other taxes and social security 685 5,625 
Accruals and deferred income 225,643 189,454 

237,270 195,079 

Accruals and deferred income includes a legal provision of£210,232 (31 March II: £169,842). 

10 Statement of movements on accumulated fund 

Profit and 
loss account Total 

£ £ 

At I Apri12011 2,347,559 2,347,559 

Deficit for the period {108,7772 {I 08,7772 

At 31 December 20 II 2,238,782 2,238,782 

11 Contingent liabilities 

There are a substantial number of cases referred to solicitors where the outcome is unknown. Future costs will 
arise from these outstanding cases and have been estimated at £210,232 (31 March 2011: £169,842). 
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